In Memory of my Beloved Martha       Aug 28, 1897- Aug 22, 1974



Since the Home Going of my beloved wife I have felt moved to put down an account of our life together.

While at the University of ‑Towa in prep medical classes, I met Martha's brother, Bert. We soon became solid friends and decided to room together.  Our first room was down near the Rock Island Railway depot and not too sanitary.

I remember Bert’s sister Maria visited it and was not entirely pleased with it.   Neither Bert nor I could afford anything better.  In fact I remember that it was at this time that I ran out of money I had earned for college and was on the point of dropping out when a letter arrived from an Aunt (my mother’s sister Jennie) offering to lend me money to continue.  So we finished the year and were ready for med school.  I think it was on this vacation or the next that a group of us went to Orange City for a reunion, and I met the girl of my dreams, a slender lovely young lady who was acting as deputy in her father's office of county recorder.  We soon were taking long walks together and I was attracted to the lovely Jongewaard family.  Martha had a very sweet voice, and I loved to hear her and her sister Esther sing.

I remember one long walk we took on the railroad track, when we talked about engagements, and Martha expressed herself strongly that she didn't believe in long engagements.  So we continued to see each other occasionally until I graduated, interned, and joined the army.  It was not until after my discharge fro the army, and I was working for Dr CR Harken in Osceola that I developed enough courage to propose.   One night, sitting in the old hammock behind the parental home, I did and was overjoyed to be accepted.  When we came in, we found all the sisters waiting for they had surmised it was going to happen. The next morning Martha and I were driven to Alton, where I took the train back to Osceola and to work.


I was real proud, when I was able to buy the diamond engagement ring and send it to her. It was a small diamond, and I have forgotten what it cost, but she wore it all the rest of her life.  I remember once it fell out of its setting and was lost for a little while.  Our bright-eyed son Malcolm found it in the bathroom and great was the rejoicing.  It was given to her August 14, 1919.  Then Martha and Esther entered nurses training at

Presbyterian Hospital Chicago and I started my fellowship at the Mayo Clinic​.
So after all it turned out to be a long engagement.  Martha became ill and was unable to continue her training, and so I having resigned my fellowship at Mayo’s and taken a position as Internist with the Garberson Clinic in Miles City, the wedding day was set for September 6 1922.  Then it was postponed two days on account of the death of one of Martha's aunts.  My brother Bill came with me to Orange City to act as my best man, and we roomed next door to the Jongewaard residence.

I used a rented dress suit and remember I had trouble tying the bow tie and had to have help with it.  The wedding was set for 7 PM, and at about six all the lights in town went out, and it looked as if ours would be a candle lighted service.  But they came on, and soon brother Bill and I were standing beneath the beautiful flower arch, and I watching my beautiful bride come down the stairs on the arm of her father. I remember the songs that were sung, i.e. the 23rd Psalm and I bring you Hearts ease.   Soon we were man and wife and after the wedding supper we boarded the train at Alton for Minneapolis.  

We spent our honeymoon there at the Curtis Hotel and soon took up our homeward journey for Miles City. I remember we spent one night at Elk River with an uncle and aunt of Martha’s and then boarded the train for Miles City.  As the train sped across the Dakota plains with no trees, Martha began to wonder what sort of a wilderness I was taking her to, but as we drew into Miles City with its green lawns and trees she was comforted. The clinic staff were all there to meet the train, Dr Garberson, Dr Pfunder, Dr Andrus, Dr Randall, and Mt. McCarthy the clinic manager.

They escorted us to our rented home which was completely furnished even to dishes and bed linen and the rent was $50.00 a month.  We lived there five years before buying a house and moving to 619 S Lake Street.

I remember Wilhimena, Martha’s missionary sister who was home on furlough, and Esther visited us.  We wanted children very badly and each month Martha was a little blue and disappointed that nothing had happened, and then one month it did and she missed her period and was pregnant.  The last month she developed albuminuria and edema and spent the last month in bed at the hospital on a salt free diet.  Then our little “Gift from Heaven” arrived, a perfect baby with only a little scar on her temple from the forceps delivery, which was necessary.  Esther came to be with us and one of the very tender memories we have is of her rocking her and singing “Oh Danny Boy.

Soon came the word from Iowa of Father Jongewaard’s serious illness, and Esther had to leave for home.  Soon thereafter came the word of his death, and neither Martha nor I were able to attend his funeral.  He had looked forward to seeing our baby, whom he had looked forward to and prayed for, but this was not to be.

My practice built up very rapidly, for I was the only internist in our area, the others being general practitioners or surgeons.  It was a very happy time for us as we watched our darling grow and develop.  Only 15 months later Martha became pregnant again.  She again had serious trouble with toxemia of pregnancy, and in the latter months was again in bed on a salt free diet.
Mother Jongewaard came to help take care of her. Peggy had a little tricycle she loved to ride, and one afternoon rode it onto the basement stairs and tumbled the rest of the way down.  Martha heard her fall, and Mother J. rushed to rescue her.  She was not hurt, but all the excitement started labor pains and son Malcolm was born a month prematurely.  He was very tiny but throve well and had soon attained a normal weight. Now Martha had two babies to care for, and every day she would bundle them up in their separate buggies and take them for a walk pushing one and pulling the other.  Even real cold weather would not prevent these trips and on one occasion she froze her legs doing it.

Soon we began having urgent invitations to visit our homes in Iowa and show off our wonderful children. I believe the first trip was made when Margaret L. was two and young Malcolm was one.  The speed limit then 40 miles per hour.  The roads were mostly dirt and dusty.  Both children were on the bottle and getting the day’s supply ready before we started was always a chore.  On these trips we always stopped at Rock Valley, Iowa with Martha’s Aunt Ann, and she knowing my fondness for tomato always had either the fresh fruit or preserves for me.  Of course our families at Jefferson and at Winterborne admired and praised the babies to their proud parents content.  Margaret L. and Malcolm thrived. One of our neighbors told Malcolm to be careful with something he was doing, and he cheerfully replied no matter, if I get hurt, my Daddy can fix me up.

Margaret Louise’s favorite friend was Grace Youdan and Malcolm’s was Jimmy Golden.  It was at this time we traded houses with RH Michaels, and we moved from 619 S. Lake Street to 1917 Main Street.   Neither of the children wanted to move and we had to buy a bicycle for M.L., so she could visit Grace real often.  After extensive remodeling, we moved into our new home where we lived for about 40 years before moving here to the manor.

Every year we spent our vacation going home to Iowa.  At Jefferson there was always

a big reunion and a picnic dinner out under the trees.   Jean, Maria, and Mother J when she was still living always gave us a grand welcome.  Then there was the trip to Winterbourne for our visit at the farm.  How Malcolm and Margaret L loved to race down the big lawn in front of the house.   It was their introduction to farm life routine, and Malcolm liked it so well he elected to spend one whole summer there.  He learned to harness and drive the mules and was brother Bills right hand man. Usually when it was time to start home, it would rain and then would be the problem of getting thru Clarke County mud roads to gravel ones.  The gumbo mud would roll up on the wheel and have to be cleaned off with a shovel about every mile until we got to the gravel.   We usually went in the summer months and I remember I invented an air conditioner for the car.  There were none in those days.  I had a pan made to place under the ventilator in the dash of the car and then filled it with ice purchased along the way.  It really worked pretty well, and so at speeds not exceeding 40 miles an hour we would wend our way homeward only to repeat the trip the next year. There are many sweet memories associated with those home visits.  I remember on one of them Lawrence brought his new bride, and the whole family fell in love with her.  

During this period, I was a very busy internist.   In addition to my other duties, I took on the fluoroscopic and x-ray functions at the clinic.  House calls night and day averaged 4 or 5.   

Martha, as the children became older, became more and more involved with her Sunday school teaching and her Child Evangelism classes. They met in the basement of our house and with the help of friends she accomplished a big work.

One summer Malcolm spent on the ranch with Duncan and John McKenzie.  Duncan’s wife Bella had worked for us for some time while the children were little, and when their romance was in trouble interviewed Duncan, and so in a way was responsible for their marriage.

Both children took horseback riding lessons, and much to my surprise convinced their mother that she should learn too and so she did.  They had their rides together.  Martha really didn’t enjoy riding and soon gave it up.

Before we knew it Margaret Louise was graduating as Valedictorian of her class. The next year she was off to Wheaton College. Malcolm was not far behind her, and he also was Valedictorian of his class, and soon we had two at Wheaton, with the sadness of parting and the joy of their return for vacation and holidays.
Both Peggy and Malcolm did well in school and in college, and before we knew it Peggy had graduated and was going to New York City Biblical Seminary for her Masters degree in Christian Education.

And Malcolm ready for Medical school.  At this time there was a plethora of medical students and gaining admission to a medical school was a real problem. He applied at Northwestern and their first response was  “no room".  I remember I called the Dean citing that NW had no one from Wheaton, and how anxious both Mal and myself were to get him in.  Martha and I were both praying about it real hard and can still remember our joy when the telegram came saying he was accepted.  Peggy finished at Biblical and applied to the Conservative Baptist Foreign Missionary Society for service in Japan, and after deputation was soon there, first for a year in Language school, and then to Yuzawa with Helen Walter for service.

Malcolm graduated in Medicine and fell in love with a lovely girl Beth Joy Tate who was taking nurses training at Swedish Covenant hospital where he externed.  Soon after graduation they were married in Downer’s Grove, Illinois.  Besides Martha and I, there were Martha’s sisters, and from Miles City, Mrs. Striker, Bella McKenzie and her husband Duncan, and of course the Tate family from DG.

After their honeymoon Malcolm interned at Iowa. Methodist Hospital in DesMoines Iowa.  Being near Truro and Winterset they were often able to get to Winterbourne to see Mother and Dad and Margaret, and to Winterset to see  John F and Esther.  When the internship was finished Mal was accepted as a Fellow at the Mayo Clinic.  Baby Malcolm was born in Des Moines, and baby Scott in Rochester.

Soon Mal had finished his Fellowship and entered the Air Force, and was stationed at the Air Base at Rapid City. This was nice for they could make flying trips home.   These visits were much enjoyed and how we watched for their coming.  Mal soon became chief of Medical service and remained there until his discharge.

He had no other thought than to join the clinic in Miles City, and they were very happy to have him.  And here he has remained ever since.  I neglected to say that Bruce was born while they were in Rapid City.  I remember we waited in Miles City for the news to come and when we could stand the suspense no longer, we drove down and spend the last few days with them.  When he was safely here and a beautiful baby, we went for our vacation in Iowa.  
These visits were very precious to all of us. It is strange little scenes persist in my memory. One of the last times we as a Winter family were all together, I remember one time we were all sitting in the shade on the east side of the house - Mother and Dad, JW and Edna and Jane Ann, Martha and I with Margaret Louise and Malcolm, and Bill and Margaret, just visiting and having fellowship together. There were of course many other times but this lingers in my memory. Even the faithful dogs and horses had a special place in my heart and I shall not forget how very painful it was when Bill died to see them sold and led away.


Our Darling Mother passed away at the age of 89+ in 1941.  She had had hypertension for several years and finally a stroke with resultant paralysis and speech aphasia.  Sister Margaret nursed her for a few months before she finally died.   She was a darling Mother, had been born and raised in town and was never entirely happy living in the country.   In Northern Iowa she expressed it as being staked out on the prairie, and in southern Iowa as being buried in the hills.   She was a talented intellectual woman with a warm heart, and always started a school wherever she lived.   Her lovely faith and life were a great inspiration to me, and she encouraged me to secure an education, and become an M.D.  Father was much quieter and during his later years a great reader, and read the Bible through several times.  He died very suddenly collapsing in Bill’s arm at the dinner table.  He too reached the age of 89.  Then for a time, Margaret and Bill ran the farm and maintained the old home. During the last year of Bill’s life, the neighbors noticed that he was failing, and would get very short of breath, but he never complained.  He dropped dead at the barnyard gate after he had done the evening chores.  Poor Margaret found him lying there and ran a mile to neighbors for help.


With his passing it was necessary to have a sale, close the house, and move Margaret into Truro where she has lived now for the past 17 years.   It was a real heartbreak for her as well as for the rest of us, and for Margaret the need to become used to living alone and readjusting her life.   This she did in a very wonderful way and developed a host of friends in Truro.    At first her pets were a parakeet, a cat, and a dog.  Now she still takes tender care of a cat, and a dog both of which have been company for her. When Father and Mother were living I always wrote, and they answered a letter each week. Margaret has kept up custom even until now.


Soon Malcolm & Beth and their growing family were well established in their beautiful new home on Bridge street, and Peggy happy in her Mission career under the Conservative Baptist Missionary Society in Japan.

In 1960 it was decided that Martha and I should visit her in Japan, and thru a travel agent it was determined that we should go by boat and then fly home. It was a great experience for both of us.  We went over on the luxury Liner the President Cleveland, had a nice cabin and a fine send off.  We visited my niece Jane Ann Leddy, who lived at San Mateo, California, and she and her husband took us to the pier and got us safely settled in our berth. Martha was a bit seasick, and her heart, which for a long time had had spells of fibrillation, went off on a spell of this.  So she had to be rather quiet, while I went swimming in the pool and had my daily hike around the deck 12 times to make a mile each day. The dining service was wonderful and we both had good appetites.

Our boat stopped in Honolulu for about ten hours and we were greeted with Hawaiian music and leys, and had a pleasant visit with friends.  We left just a few hours before a tidal wave hit the island.  Being out at sea we didn’t notice it.  After about two weeks sailing, we landed in Yokohoma and there waiting to meet us was our darling daughter Peggy.  A fellow missionary was with her, and helped us through customs.  Peggy had arranged a schedule where by we would first visit many of her fellow missionaries, then spend a little while in her home in Yuzawa, and then visit some of the scenic parts of Japan.  So we got a very good understanding of Japan eating and having tea with many Japanese both the rich and the poor, seeing their famous castles and gardens, and always having by our side our loving daughter who acted as our interpreter. We were impressed by the kindness and politeness of the Japanese people and how perfectly Peggy spoke the Japanese language.  We made many lasting missionary friends on that trip too, and still cherish them. Japan is a beautiful country with its mountains, it’s gardens, it’s rice fields, and all the other interesting landmarks.  Soon our visit was over and we were flying home. It was interesting that we left Japan on July 3 and arrived in Seattle the same day due to the change in time.  Then the train ride home on the fine old Milwaukee train, and how good it was to find Mal and Beth Malcolm Scott and Bruce all waiting to meet us.  Martha especially enjoyed meeting all the missionaries on the trip. We also met a young Japanese man a member of Peggy’s church named Hiroshi Kitamura.  We didn’t know then that at a later day he was to become our son in law. So ended the big trip and we were soon back picking up the threads where we had dropped them back in the old routine.

On our return from Japan I resumed my practice and noticed that I had lost some of my old patients to Dr Campodonico.  He had cared for them in my absence and did not return them to the fold.  In 1963 1 attained the age of 72 and in accordance with the terms of the partnership I was no longer a partner but an employee. In 1966 1 was interviewed by Mr. Randal who was then director of the Veterans Hospital and was needing an internist.  The age limit for employment at the VA was 72, but he made a trip to Washington and obtained a waiver of this rule, and so I retired from private practice and joined the VA staff. The clinic gave us a retirement dinner and presented me with a nice wristwatch, which I still wear. Martha was given a beautiful bouquet of roses, and many kind words were said.   I had completed 43 years of service at the clinic. Later the nurses, many of whom I had helped train, gave us a dinner.  The Daily Star printed our picture and a resume making us feel quite honored. The Kiwanis club presented me with a plaque and made me an honorary member of the club. So for the next five years I thoroughly enjoyed my association with Drs. Lowney, Klein and Nitschke until September 1971, when failing vision made it seem wise to retire completely from the practice of medicine from 1917 to 1971 fifty four years.   



Meanwhile Dr Malcolm was prospering in his practice and was a consultant at the VA. He became very expert in cardiology and was successful in converting cardiac arrhythmias, restarting cases of cardiac stand still by means of electric shock, and in general establishing himself as an excellent internist.  In 1944 his marriage was again blessed by the addition of baby daughter Susan.   In my own original family there were three boys and than one girl, and so it was in his.   Meanwhile news came from Japan that Peggy and Hiroshi had had a baby son Paul Euchii and two years later little Craig came along.  So now we have six grandchildren and they are every one very bright, very sharp intellectually, and very lovable.  We love each one in a special way. Now Malcolm W is a sophomore at Montana State University, Scott a senior in high school, and Bruce is a junior. Young Mal and Bruce are always on the honor roll.  Susan and Paul are now in the 8th grade and Craig is not far behind. I don't believe any one had a nicer group of children and grandchildren than Martha and I.  She loved them as long as she lived, and so do I.  We always have and I still do pray for them every day that God will watch over them and grant them His richest Blessings.
Complete retirement took a bit of adjusting.  People would ask me if I was enjoying it, and I would reply, well I am enduring it.  Having worked hard all my life and following a schedule it was at first a bit hard to use all my extra time.  I was still able to read with a lighted magnifying lens.  Mal and Beth secured the Talking Book service for me.  The lawn and garden took some of my time, and so soon I was adjusted.   Meanwhile Martha’s health had deteriorated and it was increasingly hard for her to walk, and do her housework, and so we reluctantly decided to give up our big house.  At first we thought of building a smaller one and even purchased a lot on Bridge Street next door to Mal’s house.  Quite a bit of time went to looking over house plans, but things didn’t seem to work out, and we gave that up and sold the lots.  Then we began to hear of the building of a Manor by the Eagles Lodge.  We didn’t see how we could fit ourselves into a small apartment and had about decided against, but when it was completed we went to look and decided we could.  We had been trying to sell our house for $25,000 without much success, though many people looked at it. In July of 1973 we moved in.  We sold our furniture, saving only that we could get into the apartments.  We took two.  Esther came to help us, so every day for almost a month we went back and cleaned out drawers and closets, and arranged things for the big rummage sale we had planned.  Then Beth and Mrs. Perkins arranged things for display and priced them.   The sale was to open at 8:00 AM but by 7:00 the lawn was filled with people waiting to get in, and in a couple of hours most of the nicer things were gone, and by the end of the day every single thing was sold.  We then turned the house over to another realtor having had one for two months, and he advised reducing the price to $23,400, which we did.  Then it was soon sold.  I am sure it was worth more than we got for it. Martha by this time could walk only with difficulty, and an audible grating sound was present when she moved her hip.  There was a great deal of pain, and she so wanted a hip replacement, which was being done with a great deal of success.  So it was decided to have a cardiologist rule on her heart condition, and see if it were feasible.  Mal. And Beth took us to Billings for this, and we were all disappointed when he said “No”.  It would be too dangerous and he didn’t think she could tolerate the operation.  Martha was very brave about it, but did shed a few tears of disappointment.  Esther, Martha’s sister stayed with us and helped us through this trying time but finally left for home telling us to call her if we needed her.  She endeared herself not only to us, but also to our family.  

Martha and I did not take many long trips together, chiefly because every year we drove back to Iowa to visit our folks.  As the retirement year drew near, we did a little more traveling.  Once we went to Missouri and twice to Tennessee to visit John F and Esther first at Nashville and later at Knoxville.  Dr. John worked for the Veterans bureau and after our first visit we drove over to California visiting' Martha Jean and Dennis Lardner before returning to Miles City.  The second time we went on to Florida. While in Knoxville Jean and Maria were there too, and I believe Larry and Grace also.  We had what was to be our last visit with Jean for shortly after that she developed mesenteric thrombosis and died.  We enjoyed Florida staying at Boca Raton or Bible town, where we enjoyed a Bible conference.  Soon after our return to Montana Jean died and we had the sad duty of returning to Iowa for her funeral.

As retirement years drew on, we thought some of moving to Arizona a retirement home.  Green Valley south of Tucson was advertising for a doctor.  So we drove down and spent a month there in July.  They had a nice medical setup and I seriously considered taking the job.  Then I found out that Arizona did not have reciprocity with Montana, and that they were not anxious to enroll older doctors.  In order to practice it was necessary to take a basic science exam besides the regular medical exam, which very few doctors my age were able to pass. In fact the clinic at Tucson that I visited said they were having trouble getting highly trained specialists they wanted because of this. So we gave up the idea and eventually landed on the staff of the Veterans Hospital in Miles City as recorded above.

One by one our dear ones were passing away. Maria after a long siege of repeated strokes that affected her mind.   Then Harriet after five years of hemiparesiss and speech aphasia.  During this time Hugh her husband gave her tender loving care.  Then my brother James from carcinoma of the pancreas. Dear old JW was never very close to us but he lovingly cared for sister Margaret's needs before he died.

Then last and rather suddenly Henry from pulmonary embolism after surgery for a cervical disk, and finally Martha on August 22, 1974 from heart disease, severe arthritis, and complications. So now in our family only sister Margaret and I and in Martha’s only Esther and Larry.


So we who are left bask in the love of our children waiting God’s call to come HOME too.  So I will close this recital.  I know I have left out many things I should have included.

Martha was a very faithful Christian.  She accepted Jesus as her Savior as a young girl and was led to Christ by her father who was a strong fundamentalist Christian and a Bible student. He had a very great influence on his children’s beliefs.  Martha and Esther I believe joined the church together and this involved a meeting with the board of deacons who questioned them about their doctrine and their acceptance of Christ. All through her life she studied the Bible and for many years read the Bible thru each year.  When we were married she was member of the Dutch Reform church, and when she came to Miles City as my wife, we joined the Methodist church of which I was a member.  Rev. Hardy was minister then.   I remember our first attendance he made quite a ceremony of introducing us and having us to stand and be introduced as newly-weds. There followed as ministers: Rev. Parish, Ewing., VanderMark, Chappel, Reid, and Hunter. We loved them all personally even though some were more modernistic than we would have liked. Finally came the last, whom I will not name, who was so modern we couldn't stay longer in the church. It was his custom to read lay literature and follow it with the Bible claiming equal inspirations for both. So we finally left the church we had known and loved for some 50 years, and began attending the Conservative a Baptist church, which had been established.   It was very missionary minded and most of the visiting missionaries stayed at out house.   This together with the fact that Peggy was on the field, and we met many of her colleagues gave us an extensive acquaintance with many of them, and this was a real blessing for both of us.

For years it was Martha's custom to arise about 5.30 AM for her quiet time and prayer.  She kept a file of the prayer letters of her missionary friends and prayed for then in turn every day, her slothful husband sleeping an until seven, when it was time for breakfast.
In the early days of our marriage we had Grace and a Bible verse before breakfast, Grace at noon, and family worship at night.  Martha had been trained at home to have scripture and prayer after the meal as well and eventually we adopted this program. In addition we memorized many Bible verses, which have been precious to us thru the years.  

Soon Peggy decided to marry a Christian Japanese, Hiroshi Kitamura, and since the marrying of a National was forbidden by her board she we dismissed.  We were both disturbed; especially Martha, but she prayed thru and gained perfect peace about it. Then after we had joined the CB church, and were baptized by immersion the new Pastor, he ruled that all benevolent giving must go thru the church with his approval.  Since we refused to do this we were put out and joined the First Baptist where we are now.  Martha was the most saintly and completely spiritual and Christian woman I have known.

Miles City, Montana September 17, 1974   Dear Friends and Loved Ones,
For these many years Martha and I have been writing Christmas letters. Now Martha has gone to her Heavenly Home and I, because of failing vision, find it no longer possible to continue the custom. It is with a feeling of great sadness that this, in a, sense, is a farewell letter to all of you whom we have loved through the years and looked forward so eagerly to hearing from. My vision has deteriorated to the point where I can no longer read anything except large headlines, and then only with the use of a lighted magnifying lens.  So when Christmas comes and no card or letter from you, I will know that you thought of me and would have written had I been able to read.

I know too how Martha loved each one of you and how she reveled in hearing from each one of you, and how she spent hours praying for "Her Missionaries" and friends. This year she will be spending her first Christmas in Heaven with her Lord and Savior whom she loved and with those others of her loved ones that have gone on before and will meet her in the Heavenly Mansion God has prepared for her.

Martha had heart trouble for some time and also an increasingly painful arthritis of her hip and low back.  So, in July of 1973, we moved from the dear old home into the new Eagles Manor. The moving was a big task, and would have been impossible for us except for the help of our son Dr. Malcolm and his wife Beth, and Martha's sister Esther Veltman. We adjusted to the change nicely and both liked it here and things went quite well until February 27th.

Martha was sitting at her desk and visiting with a friend who had called, when suddenly she collapsed.  Her breathing and pulse stopped and she lost consciousness and for a minute or so it seemed as if she were gone.  But, with the use of cardiac massage and artificial respiration she recovered and as quickly as possible.   Dr.

Malcolm, Beth, and Dr. Campodonico were on the scene and she was in the intensive care ward at the hospital.  While there, she had another attack, which required electro shock therapy to get her heart started again. It was then decided that a cardiac pacemaker was necessary. The special kind she needed was rushed by air from Milwaukee to Billings and then by Highway Patrol to the hospital where it was inserted.

Convalescence was slow, but after six weeks in the hospital, she was able to come home to the Manor. She continued to gain and for two weeks was doing nicely, walking some with the aid of a walker and we were all real encouraged.  Esther Veltman, her sister, came to help care for her. Two weeks after her return, she awoke with intense vertigo which necessitated her return to the ' hospital for another two weeks. Then we got a hospi​tal bed and a student nurse to bathe her, change her bed, etc. and she was much happier here than in the hos​pital.  However, her condition failed to improve.                                              

She had had early cataracts before her illness but now they developed rapidly so that she was no longer able to read.  Her hearing too, was not very good.  Movement in bed was very painful.   The nurse would help her sit​ in the chair once a day and each evening Dr. Malcolm would come and lift her in his arms like a baby to her chair.  Both Esther and I gave her all the tender nursing care we were able to give.



As she became weaker, she began to long to go "HOME" and would often ask me if I thought it was wrong for her to do this, and if it was, she wanted to pray that God would give her patience to endure and struggle to get well. She had many visitors and always before they left, she would pray not for herself but for them. About three weeks before her death, her brother Lawrence, a retired army chaplain, and his wife Grace wrote they were coming, and this pleased her, and she wanted to wait to see them and did.  At this time, Esther went to see her daughter Kathy in Denver to take a much-needed rest, and Grace took tender care of Martha, who seemed about as usual until the day-before her death, when she failed rapidly.


The end came very peacefully on August 22, with all of us about her bedside.  Her funeral was a very beautiful one. The church was packed with people, some standing in the foyer. Helen Jongewaard sang the 23rd Psalm and George Komeychuck sang Face to Face.  Dr. Milne, her brother in law, spoke and Pastor Reeder gave a beautiful sermon. There were hundreds of sympathy cards, and the memorials for the heart fund and her favorite Chris​tian works amounted to over $8,00.00.  So, even as we loved her, so did many others.   The pallbearers were her three grandsons and three other Church friends.



So now, Good Bye and thank you from the bottom of my heart for all the love and friendship given me over these many years. God bless you, each one and some day soon, I will hope to meet you in Heaven.

With my love,                                        Malcolm D.Winter, Sr.
1

